
Dear friends and colleagues:
Congratulations once again to all of  

you for making the 2017 FAHRO Annual 
Convention & Trade Show our best attended 
convention in over 15 years. The event held 
in Orlando July 31 through August 3 was 
energized by 204 registered participants and 
a complete sellout of  all 40 vendor booths. 
The quality of  the numerous breakout 
sessions, along with the excitement in the 
hallways, was testimony to the increasing 
relevance of  FAHRO in bringing housing 
professionals together to envision and con-
ceive a successful future for our programs.

During the last two years, FAHRO 
has increasingly positioned itself  as a key 
advocate for public housing authorities and 
affordable housing well beyond Florida. 
Whether pursuing MTW expansion or 
regulatory modernization, FAHRO has been 
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As I Pass the Gavel
a front runner in seeking 
effective and innovative 
solutions to the challenges 
of  our industry. Further-
more, the introduction of  
the Florida Housing Sum-
mit now offers a venue 
for FAHRO to engage a 
broader base of  national 
housing advocacy groups.

As my term as your FAHRO president 
comes to a conclusion, I would like to take 
this opportunity to thank the board for its 
support and the membership for its encour-
agement. It truly has been an honor and a 
privilege to serve in this capacity among such 
dedicated leaders and public servants. They 
say time flies when you are having fun. I had 

See LEGISLATIVE UPDATE on page 3
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FAHRO Regional Training
REAC/UPCS Process Training
The Inspection Group
September 21-22, 2017
Housing Authority of  the
City of  Fort Myers

Florida Legislative Session
January 9-March 9, 2018
Committee Schedule:
Weeks of  Sept. 11, Oct. 9, Oct. 23, 
Nov. 6, Nov. 13, Dec. 4

Need specific training or classes? 
Email Laura@FAHRO.org to help 
set them up!

www.FAHRO.org

Visit the FAHRO Website!

An Early Start for Session 2018
by Oscar Anderson, FAHRO State Affairs Consultant

How did it get so late so soon?
Because of  elections next year, the 

Florida Legislature will convene earlier than 
usual. The 2018 Legislative Session will 
begin on January 9. The result of  that early 
start is that it pushes the calendar all the 
way back to September when committee 
meetings are scheduled to start. The early 
timeframe also means that agency budget 
requests must be submitted to the Gover-
nor’s Office of  Policy and Budget by the end 
of  September.

The upcoming session 
has a lot working against its 
potential productivity. With 
the speaker of  the House, 
the Senate appropriations 
chairman and the agricul-
ture and consumer services 
commissioner all running for 
governor, every piece of  pro-
posed legislation, every controversial amend-
ment and even appropriation issues will be 

Miguell Del 
Campillo

Oscar Anderson

Internal Circulation





3 - FAHRO-GRAM • September/October 2017

FAHRO Board of Directors
2015-2017

9/2017

FAHRO-GRAM is published bimonthly by the Florida Associa-
tion of  Housing and Redevelopment Officials. Statements of  fact 
or ability by the authors or advertisers do not necessarily reflect 
the opinion or endorsement of  the officers, directors or editorial 
staff  of  the organization. FAHRO reserves the right to accept, 
reject, edit or modify any and all advertising and editorial material.

We accept advertising relating to the housing and redevelopment 
profession. Our advertising rates for members are: back cover - $250; 
inside front cover - $225; inside back cover - $200; full page - $175; 
1/2 page - $125; 1/4 page - $95; business card size - $75. There is 
a discount for multiple insertions. Non-member rates: add $50 to 
member rates. The next deadline for camera-ready art is 10/13/17. 
All articles, RFPs and classified ads must be received by 10/13/17. 

Professionally managed by

President
Miguell Del Campillo, Executive Director
Housing Authority of the City of Miami Beach
200 Alton Rd., Miami Beach, FL 33139
Phone: 305/532-6401 • Fax: 305/674-8001
Email: mdelcampillo@mbha.org

President-Elect
Debra Johnson, Executive Director
Pinellas County Housing Authority
11479 Ulmerton Rd., Largo, FL 33778
Phone: 727/443-7684 • Fax: 727/443-7684
Email: djohnson@pinellashousing.com

Immediate Past President
Maria A. Burger, Executive Director
Housing Authority of the City of Stuart
611 Church St., Stuart, FL 34994
Phone: 772/287-0496 • Fax: 772/287-4084
Email: maria611sh@aol.com

Vice President/Treasurer
Abe Singh, Executive Director
Area Housing Commission
P.O. Box 18370, Pensacola, FL 32523
Phone: 850/438-8561 • Fax: 850/438-1743
Email: execdir@areahousing.org

Vice President/Secretary
Anthony E. Woods, CEO
Daytona Beach Housing Authority
211 North Ridgewood Ave., Daytona Beach, FL 32114
Phone: 386/253-5653 • Fax: 386/255-2136
Email: woodsa@dbhafl.org

Commissioner at Large
David Morgan, Commissioner
Sarasota Housing Authority
40 S. Osprey Ave., Sarasota, FL 34236
Phone: 941/928-6403 • Fax: 941/366-4661
davelmorgan@hotmail.com

Member at Large
Ann Deibert, Executive Director
Broward County Housing Authority
4780 N. State Rd. 7, Lauderdale Lakes, FL 33319
Phone: 954/739-1114 • Fax: 954/535-0407
Email: adeibert@bchafl.org

Member at Large
Marcus D. Goodson, Executive Director
Housing Authority of the City of Fort Myers
4224 Renaissance Preserve Way, Fort Myers, FL 33916
Phone: 239/344-3220 • Fax: 239/332-6695
Email: mgoodson@hacfm.org

Member at Large
Lisa Landers, Executive Director
Winter Haven Housing Authority
2653 Avenue C SW, Winter Haven, FL 33880
Phone: 863/294-7369 • Fax: 863/291-0266
Email: llanders1@tampabay.rr.com

Member at Large
William Russell, Executive Director
Sarasota Housing Authority
40 S. Osprey Ave., Sarasota, FL 34236
Phone: 941/361-6210, ext. 224 • Fax: 941/366-4661
Email: wrussell@sarasotahousing.org

Member at Large
Jerome Ryans, Executive Director
Tampa Housing Authority
1529 W. Main St., Tampa, FL 33607
Phone: 813/253-0551, ext. 113 • Fax: 813/367-0778
Email: irenew@thafl.com

Member at Large
Gail Sansbury, Executive Director
Fort Walton Beach Housing Authority
27 Robinwood Drive SW, Fort Walton Beach, FL 32548
Phone: 850/243-3224 • Fax: 850/244-6533
Email: gail@fwbha.org

Member at Large
Shannon Young, Executive Director
Seminole County Housing Authority
662 Academy Place, Oviedo, FL 32765
Phone: 407/365-3621 • Fax: 407/359-2576
Email: scha001@cfl.rr.com

Executive Director (Non-Voting Member)
Corey Mathews, CAE, Executive Director
FAHRO Headquarters
1390 Timberlane Road, Tallahassee, FL 32312
Phone: 850/222-6000 • Fax: 850/222-6002
Email: corey@fahro.org

Do you need help with a project or issue and 
want to see if  any of  our readers have the answer? 
Has a colleague done something wonderful that 
deserves an attaboy or attagirl? Or are you just 
frustrated and want to vent? Here is your chance to 
(anonymously if  you wish) say thanks, ask for as-
sistance, vent your frustrations, express your opinion 
or let us know how you feel.
•	 Congratulations to our 2017 Basketball 

Tournament Champions, the Housing 
Authority of  the City of  Fort Myers!

•	 Thank you to our members and staff  
who worked to produce an overwhelm-
ingly successful FAHRO Annual Con-

vention & Trade Show. We are already 
looking ahead to 2018!

If  you would like to contribute to 
Sounding Off, please email your comments 
to Susan Trainor, FAHROgram editor, 
editor.trainor@gmail.com.

fun working with all of  you, and I pass the 
gavel with immense pride for this remarkable 
association and with great respect for my 
FAHRO friends and colleagues.

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 
continued from page 1

FAHRO is grateful to Miguell Del Campillo for his 
years of service as FAHRO president.

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE 
continued from page 1

viewed through the political lens of  the race 
for governor.

Besides the politically charged environ-
ment, the budget forecasters are predicting an 
essentially flat-lined budget year, which adds 
to the impending problems facing the 2018 
Legislature. As it relates to funding for afford-
able housing programs, the budget situation 
will make it hard to maintain the significant 
funding levels we have enjoyed the last couple 
of  years. Because of  the poor budget forecast, 
the FAHRO advocacy team will be working 
hand-in-hand with other members of  the 
Sadowski Coalition to continue to fight for 
higher levels of  affordable housing monies. 
The effort begins during the Florida Housing 
Coalition’s annual convention, September 10-
13, where we will meet with different stake-
holders to develop the best appropriations 
strategy for the 2018 Legislative Session.

On the executive front, the Affordable 
Housing Task Force will hold its first meeting 
on August 30 to develop recommendations to 
address affordable housing needs in Florida. 
This task force has until the end of  the year 
to present a report to the governor, the Sen-
ate president and the speaker of  the House. 
The FAHRO advocacy team will be attending 
meetings of  the task force, as well as testify-
ing when necessary, to ensure public housing 
is not left out of  the discussion. I fully expect 
there to be legislation as a result of  the work 
of  the Affordable Housing Task Force, and 
this may present an opportunity for FAHRO 
to ameliorate some regulatory and statutory 
impediments to public housing operations.

Send Your News to 
FAHRO!
Tell us about your 
accomplishments, milestones and 
other interesting member news. 
Your fellow members want to 
know!
Submit your news to 
FAHRO via email: 
editor.trainor@gmail.com  
(attach in MS Word 
format) 
Photographs are 
welcome!
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An Overview of Federal Disability Rights Laws 
Pertaining to Housing Providers
by Tracy M. Evans, Esq.

All housing providers, both private 
and public, should be aware of  the laws 
protecting the rights of  the disabled, in-
cluding which laws may apply to the pro-
viders’ properties. Ensuring compliance 
with disability rights laws can be difficult, 
especially when these laws are commonly 
misapplied by auditors, inspectors and 
regulatory agencies. This article distin-
guishes between the three federal disabil-
ity laws, the Americans with Disabilities 
Act (ADA), the Fair Housing Act (FHA) 
and Section 504 of  the Rehabilitation Act 
(Section 504), to help housing providers 
determine which laws may apply to their 
properties, and to provide information on 
key provisions of  each law. Rather than 
providing an exhaustive list of  require-
ments under the ADA, the FHA and 
Section 504, this article provides a general 
overview of  each law as applied to hous-
ing providers.

Americans with Disabilities Act
The ADA prohibits discrimination 

and ensures equal opportunity, including 
equal access and equal accessibility, for all 
persons with disabilities in employment, 
state and local government services, public 
accommodations, commercial facilities and 
transportation. In general, the ADA’s physi-
cal accessibility requirements apply only to 
places of  public accommodations, such as 
restaurants, retail stores, office buildings and 
hotels, to name a few. Residential housing 
units are generally not considered public 
accommodations unless the housing is pro-
vided or made available by a public entity. A 
public entity under the ADA includes any 
state or local government and any of  its de-
partments, agencies or other instrumentali-
ties, and in Florida, includes public housing 
authorities. Housing provided or made avail-
able by a public entity must meet the ADA’s 
requirements for accessibility.

To the extent that a 
housing provider’s prop-
erty includes areas of  
public accommodations, 
these areas are required 
to meet the ADA ac-
cessibility standards, 
regardless of  whether the 
property is owned by a 
public entity. Examples 
of  public accommodation areas include a 
leasing office, parking areas and com-
mon use areas, to the extent that these 
areas are accessible to the general public. 
To ensure compliance with the ADA, 
all housing providers, both public and 
private, should determine whether their 
properties contain any elements that may 
be considered public accommodation 
areas, and review the ADA standards to 

See LEGAL UPDATE on page 6

Tracy M. Evans, 
Esq.
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determine whether any modifications are necessary to make 
these areas equally accessible.

Fair Housing Act
The FHA prohibits discrimination based on race, color, reli-

gion, sex, familial status, national origin and/or disability in the 
sale or rental of  most housing. Discrimination based on disability 
includes the failure to comply with the design and construction re-
quirements set forth in the FHA, the failure to make reasonable ac-
commodations in rules and policies to accommodate a person with 
a disability and the failure to allow reasonable modifications to a 
dwelling unit necessary to accommodate a person with a disability. 
The FHA applies to both private and public housing with very few 
exceptions, regardless of  whether the unit is for rent or sale.

Under the FHA, housing units located in a building with four 
or more units and built for first occupancy after Mar. 13, 1991, 
must meet the FHA accessibility requirements. Property provid-
ers of  housing units built prior to Mar. 13, 1991, are not required 
to retroactively bring units into compliance, but are required to 
make reasonable access-related modifications to private living 
spaces and common use spaces if  requested by a renter or a 
buyer with a disability.

The FHA also requires housing providers to make reason-
able accommodations in their policies and operations for people 
with disabilities. For instance, a disabled person needing a service 
animal may request a reasonable accommodation to allow the 
animal to live in the property, despite a “no pets” policy. In 
evaluating whether a requested accommodation or modification 
is necessary, the housing provider is entitled to obtain verifica-
tion of  the disability, if  it is not obvious or otherwise known to 
the housing provider. Verification can come from a number of  
sources including the requesting individual, a peer support group 
or a reliable third party. Medical records or detailed information 
about the disability are generally not necessary for verification.

A housing provider may refuse a request for a reasonable accom-
modation if  there is no disability-related need for the accommodation, 
or if  the accommodation is not reasonable in that it would impose an 
undue financial and administrative burden on the housing provider. 
If  a housing provider denies an unreasonable request, the housing 
provider should reach out to the requester to determine if  there are 
alternative accommodations that could address the disability-related 
needs without causing undue burden on the housing provider.

Section 504, Rehabilitation Act
Section 504 prohibits discrimination on the basis of  disability 

in any program or activity receiving financial assistance from a 
federal agency. Any housing provider receiving federal financial 
assistance for the construction, operation, renovation or pur-
chase of  property that is sold or rented is subject to Section 504. 
Each federal agency has its own set of  Section 504 regulations 
that apply to its own programs, including the Department of  
Housing and Urban Development (HUD).

Under HUD’s Section 504 regulations, newly constructed or 
renovated projects containing five or more units require at least one 
unit or 5% of  the units (whichever is greater) to be accessible to 
those with physical disabilities, and at least one unit or a minimum 
of  2% of  the units (whichever is greater) to be accessible to people 
with hearing or vision disabilities. In addition, Section 504 requires 

common elements of  covered properties to be fully accessible. Prop-
erties built prior to the implementation of  Section 504 regulations 
are not required to be brought retroactively into compliance. How-
ever, as also required under the FHA, housing providers are required 
to meet reasonable accommodation requests made on or behalf  of  
a disabled person, unless the accommodation will result in an undue 
financial and administrative burden or a fundamental alteration in 
the nature of  the program, service or activity.

Whether the ADA, the FHA or Section 504 applies to a 
housing provider depends on a number of  factors including the 
nature of  the entity (private or public), whether the property 
contains components open to public access, whether the proper-
ty is new construction or newly renovated and whether the hous-
ing provider receives federal funding. To help ensure compliance 
with these laws and other local laws that may apply, housing 
authorities should always consult legal counsel on any questions 
on the applicability of  disability rights laws.

Tracy M. Evans, Esq., is an associate at Saxon Gilmore & 
Carraway PA.

LEGAL UPDATE continued from page 4

MAINTENANCE MECHANIC
OCALA HOUSING AUTHORITY

The Ocala Housing Authority (OHA) is seeking a full-time 
maintenance mechanic. This position will be responsible for 
repairs and maintenance duties in occupied and unoccupied 
units, as it relates to building maintenance, structure and grounds. 
In addition, the person must be able to work independently and 
complete assigned tasks with minimal supervision. Additionally, 
the prospective employee will be required to, at minimum, walk 
on a single-story roof, as well as serve in the on-call rotation dur-
ing nights and weekends. Minimum qualifications: skilled laborer 
with a high school diploma/GED and a minimum of  three years’ 
experience in construction/remodeling/home repairs, and must 
be in good physical condition—able to lift at least 50 pounds. 
Must be motivated, organized, personable and dependable; able 
to multi-task; have ability to establish effective working relation-
ships with clients, other staff, contractors and the general public; 
and display professionalism. The successful candidate should 
possess high integrity, exemplary work ethics and confidential-
ity, and have the ability to operate an iPad for processing work 
orders. A valid Florida driver license is required. Qualified appli-
cants, please submit cover letter, application and three verifiable 
work references to Mrs. Gwendolyn Dawson, CEO, Ocala Hous-
ing Authority Administrative Office, 1629 NW 4th St., Ocala, 
FL 34475. You may also fax or email to Ms. Glenda Roberts at 
352/369-2648 or groberts@ocalahousing.org. Applications and job 
description are available at www.ocalahousing.org. Salary commensu-
rate with experience, excellent benefits. Successful candidate must 
pass a criminal background check and drug screening. Position 
open until filled. OHA is a HUD Certified Housing Counseling 
Agency as well as an Equal Opportunity Employer, an Equal Op-
portunity Housing Agency and a Drug-Free Workplace.
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Changes to REAC Inspections – Legal or Not?
by Michael Gantt, Senior VP, The Inspection Group

There have been many criticisms of  the REAC inspection 
over the last 18 years or so. One line of  criticism often offered by 
the housing industry is that conduct of  the inspection varies so 
wildly at times that the resulting score becomes virtually mean-
ingless. Properties that we know do not deserve to score so high 
somehow defy all expectation and achieve scores in the 80s and 
90s. We are often shocked to see the properties we consider to be 
our “flagships,” representing the best we have, scoring very low 
and even failing a REAC inspection.

In spring 2016, the U.S. Senate Appropriation Bill called out 
REAC by name and expressed the committee’s “disappoint-
ment” that the REAC inspection still lacks reliability and fails to 
accurately identify some properties that are in terrible condition, 
and that should be subject to enforcement actions. This resulted 
in part when privately owned and managed properties in several 
states, but all belonging to a single owner, became the subject of  
controversy over poor conditions despite high REAC scores, and 
over-suspected abuse and fraud.

REAC answered this criticism by issuing a number of  new 
“clarifications” of  REAC policy and adopting a number of  com-
pletely new policy changes in 2016. Although, up to this date, it 
was widely believed that REAC could not legally change or devi-
ate from the approved and published UPCS definitions, REAC 
began to instruct inspectors to record deficiencies that are not 

supported by the rules published in the Federal Register.
For example, the document headed UPCS Guidance & Protocol 

Clarifications effective May 23, 2016, instructs inspectors that a miss-
ing filter from a kitchen exhaust will become a Level 3 deficiency, 
despite the fact that this is not published in the UPCS. The legal 
definition says the Level 1 defect occurs when the filter is dirty, and 
Level 3 occurs when the exhaust system does not operate.

Readers may recall that in 2016, REAC finally adopted the 
“new inspection software” that had been coming any day since 
about 2007. The RAPID 4.0 software includes the long-promised 
decision trees that were designed to force the inspector to make 
objective decisions, by requiring the inspector to select factual 
statements from a list, much like a multiple choice test.

Excerpts From Real REAC Inspection Reports

When this inspector cited the Level 3 defect, he or she had to 
use a false decision tree statement, “exhaust fan does not func-
tion,” to defeat the safeguard REAC put into the software to 
prevent inspectors from citing the defect in this way.

Compare the photo above to the decision tree statement that 
the inspector had to enter into the inspection record in order to 
force the RAPID 4.0 software to accept a six-point deficiency: 
“Fence or gate is missing a section or is uprooted.” The impro-
vised repair, substituting a hooked bolt for a straight piece of  
black steel—a successful repair in that the gate did latch and 
lock—was cited as a “missing section of  fence.”

If  this is where the REAC inspection is headed, it begs the 
question: Is this legal?

FAHRO Peer Assistance 
Network Stands Ready 
to Help

FAHRO offers many great 
resources to members, including 
education, advocacy and communica-
tions relevant to your agency. One 
of  the greatest benefits of  member-
ship, however, is being a part of  the 
FAHRO family. Many agencies have 
relied on the members and staff  of  
FAHRO to help them out of  a tough 
situation when they had many questions and very few, if  any, answers.

One way to receive support is by contacting the FAHRO 
Peer Assistance Network. This committee, chaired by Becky-
Sue Mercer of  the Arcadia Housing Authority, provides mem-
bers with solutions to their toughest problems. The committee 
consists of  12 members of  variously sized housing authorities 
eager to assist you with whatever your issue might be. If  you 
would like help from the committee, please email Becky-Sue at 
director@housingarcadia.com.
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Scenes From the 2017 
FAHRO Annual Convention & Trade Show

July 31-August 3 • Disney Grand Floridian • Orlando

Miguell Del Campillo, FAHRO president

Lakmika Manawadu during the FAHRO Annual Business Meeting

The gift basket to end all gift baskets … It was one of the more coveted items 
at this year’s Silent Auction.

Ed and Regina Booker during the FAHRO Annual Business Meeting

Corey Mathews, FAHRO executive director (right), thanks Jerome Ryans, 
executive director of Tampa HA, for his service as FAHRO member at large.

Photos courtesy of Debbie Johnson, executive director, Pinellas County Housing 
Authority, and Joe Johnson
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Scenes From the 2017 
FAHRO Annual Convention & Trade Show

July 31-August 3 • Disney Grand Floridian • Orlando

For baseball enthusiasts only! An authentic 1977 New York Yankees 
Championship ring is ripe for the taking at the Silent Auction.

Corey Mathews, FAHRO executive director (right), thanks Anthony Woods, 
executive director of Daytona Beach HA, for his service as FAHRO vice 
president/secretary.

Corey Mathews, FAHRO executive director, thanks Maria Burger, executive 
director of City of Stuart HA, for her service as FAHRO immediate past president.

Corey Mathews, FAHRO executive director (right), thanks Lisa Landers, 
executive director of Winter Haven HA, for her service as FAHRO member 
at large.

Corey Mathews, FAHRO executive director (right), thanks Shannon Young, 
executive director of Seminole County HA, for her service as FAHRO 
member at large.

Corey Mathews, FAHRO executive director (right), presents the 2017 
Newsletter Award (large agency category) to Ann Deibert, CEO of Broward 
County HA.
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Scenes From the 2017 
FAHRO Annual Convention & Trade Show

July 31-August 3 • Disney Grand Floridian • Orlando

Stephanie Rinkenberg poses for a candid photo while on her way to the 
Annual Awards & Recognition Ceremony.

Ray DiRusso puts his best foot forward en route to the Annual Awards & 
Recognition Ceremony.
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FAHRO Recognizes Excellence at 2017 Awards Ceremony

Tam English

2017 Agency of the Year
This year’s honors go to the Housing Authority of  the City 

of  Fort Lauderdale (Tam English, executive director). Over 
the past 10 years, the HACFL completed nine redevelopment 
projects totaling 1,050 units; converted 600 federal public 
housing units and 140 other federally assisted units into 1,150 
new LIHTC units; and completed an additional 200 units at 
Northwest Gardens V, the first LEED certified neighborhood 
in Florida and the second in the nation. Crime rates in rede-
veloped neighborhoods are at 50% of  predevelopment rates, 
and residents now have larger, upgraded units. The Step-UP 
apprenticeship program has produced 18 full-time employees 
for the HACFL. Section 8 vouchers have increased from 1,950 
to more than 3,133, and the HACFL has been a SEMAP High 
Performer for the past nine years.

William Russell

2017 Outstanding Individual Award
William Russell, president and CEO of  the Sarasota Housing 

Authority, is this year’s Outstanding Individual. In 2005, the SHA 
was a troubled agency as designated by the U.S. Department 
of  Housing and Urban Development and was put under HUD 
receivership. Mr. Russell, a then HUD assistant secretary, was 
placed into the HUD receiver role to turn the agency around. 
In 2008, SHA was turned back over to local governance with a 
locally appointed board, marking one of  the fastest and most 
successful HUD receiverships in history. In 2016, William was 
tapped by then President-Elect Donald Trump’s transition team 
to help lead the U.S. Department of  Housing and Urban De-
velopment on a temporary basis until a permanent team was in 
place. Under William’s leadership, the SHA is a HUD-designated 
High Performer in every category and has been for several years.

2017 Best Practices Awards
The Tampa Housing Authority (Jerome D. Ryans, executive 

director) won five Best Practices Awards in both HUD and non 
HUD-funded large agency categories for these projects: Community 
Organic Garden; THA Bright Scholars/Congressional Black Cau-
cus; U.S. Navy—Back to School; ConnectHome; and BRIDGES.

The West Palm Beach Housing Authority (Laurel Robinson, 
executive director, and Lee Lipsick, risk control manager) was 
recognized in the non HUD-funded medium agency category for 
establishing a Department of  Risk Control/Security.

2017 Newsletter Awards
Congratulations to these award-winning newsletters:
FSS Newsletter – July-September 2017
Broward County Housing Authority
Ann Deibert, CEO
Large Agency

FAHRO closed out the 2017 FAHRO Annual Convention & Trade Show with its annual Awards & Recognition Ceremony. And 
the winners are …

Keeping In Touch – 2nd Quarter
Tampa Housing Authority
Jerome D. Ryans, executive director
Medium Agency

The Resident Times – June 2017
Housing Authority of  the City of  New Smyrna Beach
Teresa Pope, executive director
Small Agency

2017 Website Award
Pinellas County Housing Authority (Debra Johnson, executive 

director) captured the 2017 Website Award in the large agency 
category. Visit www.pinellashousing.com to view award-winning fea-
tures such as scrolling photos, featured updates about the agency 
and an easy to access list of  key information, quick links and in 
the news items. In addition, PCHA added an accessibility site to 
its website this year to accommodate persons with disabilities per 
the requirements of  the Americans with Disabilities Act.
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Good-Bye and Good Luck, Brian!
by Meredith Kight

Brian Clark gives a speech at the ribbon cutting for the opening of the 
Railroad Street houses last year.

Brian Clark, executive director of  the New 
Smyrna Beach Housing Authority, has left 
Florida to take a new position as executive 
director for the Anacortes Housing Authority in 
Washington State.

During his time at NSBHA, Brian was in-
strumental in reorganizing the way the housing 
authority was run, the renovation and construc-
tion of  open market properties on Julia and Rail-
road streets, as well as securing funding for roof  

repair after Hurricane Matthew. Under his leadership, NBSHA 
went from being a troubled agency to gaining and maintaining 
high performer status in less than six years.

We thank him for his service to our community over the last 
several years and all he has done for our tenants, and we wish 
him well in his future endeavors.

While we will miss Brian, we are also very excited to an-
nounce that Teresa Pope has taken over as executive director. Te-
resa has been with the housing authority for more than a decade, 
most recently as deputy director. Before Brian was hired, she 
served as acting executive director, and she has always worked 
tirelessly for our tenants. In addition to working for the hous-

ing authority, Teresa has also served as executive board secretary 
for the Volusia-Flagler County Coalition for the Homeless, and 
volunteers at the Room at the Inn cold weather shelter through 
Halifax Urban Ministries, including cooking meals and helping 
with intake.

We are supremely confident that Teresa is the right person to 
keep the housing authority moving forward and focused on our mis-
sion to provide a decent and safe community for our tenants.

Teresa Pope
NSBHA 
Executive Director
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3606 Maclay Boulevard South, Ste. 204
Tallahassee, FL 32312

Phone: 800/763-4868 • Fax: 850/385-2124
www.FPHASIF.com

Deadly Concussions: 
Knowing the Signs Can Save Lives

A North Carolina high school faces a negligence lawsuit 
after a student died from a stroke five days after suffering a 
hit to his head during school football practice.

According to the state medical examiner, the boy experi-
enced headaches for two days after the hit to the back of  his 
head and did not participate in practice those days. The next 
day during pre-game drills, the boy collapsed. He suffered a 
stroke three days later and died. The medical examiner’s re-
port stated the stroke occurred as a result of  the head injury 
he experienced in practice.

The lawsuit accuses the school, athletic director, athletic 
trainer, football coach and assistant coach of  violating state 
law by failing to have the student cleared by a physician or 
licensed athletic trainer before returning to play.

In response, the school district acknowledged that the boy did 
not go through established concussion protocol. Tim Whelan Jr. 
“Family of  N.C. football player who died after head injury sues 
school system, athletic staff,” usatodayhss.com (May 23, 2017).

Commentary and Checklist
This tragic story is a reminder to school officials, as well as 

to parents and guardians, that concussion symptoms cannot be 
ignored, but must be taken seriously and treated appropriately.

The American Academy of  Pediatrics recommends con-
tacting a medical professional for advice if  a child receives 
anything more than a light bump on the head. In addition, 
if  signs of  a concussion develop at the time of  the injury or 
later, emergency care is recommended.

According to the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), 
treatment of  a concussion requires cognitive rest to achieve 
a full and timely recovery. A study by the Boston Children’s 
Hospital supports this recommendation and encourages indi-
viduals recovering from concussions to take breaks from both 
physical and mental activities until fully recovered. Activities to 
be avoided or limited include reading, driving, anything utiliz-
ing a screen or any activity that worsens symptoms.

The CDC also encourages schools to work with a student 
who suffers a concussion to establish accommodations 
while recovering. Allowing extra time for tests or homework, 
breaking assignments into smaller tasks and recording class 
lectures are examples of  accommodations that can aid in the 
speed and effectiveness of  concussion recovery.

Recognizing the signs of  a concussion is vital to a child’s 
health and safety. Keep in mind that exact symptoms and 
the severity of  a concussion will vary, and it may take several 
hours or even days after a head injury for concussion symp-
toms to appear.
The CDC lists common concussion symptoms as the following:
•	 Headache
•	 Feeling of  pressure in the head
•	 Nausea or vomiting
•	 Confusion
•	 Irritation from light or noise
•	 Blurry or double vision
•	 Numbness or tingling
•	 Difficulty remembering or paying attention to things
•	 Dizziness or balance problems
•	 Feeling sluggish, hazy, groggy or foggy
•	 Feeling unusually emotional, nervous or irritable
•	 Displaying unusual personality changes
•	 Psychological adjustment problems or depression
•	 Slow reaction time
•	 Sleeping more or less than usual
•	 Being drowsy
•	 Not feeling “right”
•	 Disorders of  taste or smell
•	 Loss of  consciousness
This article was republished from the My Community 
Workplace July 11, 2017, ©2006-2017 The McCalmon Group, 
Inc., all rights reserved.
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Mission Statement
FAHRO is committed to the professional development of the 
people who provide public and assisted housing in Florida 
by offering a network for increased communication and 
education. We will continue to support legislation for the 
improvement and development of affordable housing and 
economic opportunities.
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